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that is an extension of a cave entrance 
or which is an integral part of the cave. 

(c) Cave resources means any mate-
rials or substances occurring in caves 
on Federal lands, including, but not 
limited to, biotic, cultural, mineral-
ogic, paleontologic, geologic, and hy-
drologic resources. 

(d) Federal lands, as defined in the 
Federal Cave Resources Protection 
Act, means lands the fee title to which 
is owned by the United States and ad-
ministered by the Secretary of the In-
terior. 

(e) Secretary means the Secretary of 
the Interior. 

(f) Significant cave means a cave lo-
cated on Federal lands that has been 
determined to meet the criteria in 
§ 37.11(c). 

§ 37.5 Collection of information. 
(a) The collections of information 

contained in this part have been ap-
proved by the Office of Management 
and Budget under 44 U.S.C. 3501 et seq. 
and assigned clearance numbers 1004– 
0165 (cave nominations) and 1004–0166 
(confidential information). The infor-
mation provided for the cave nomina-
tions will be used to determine which 
caves will be listed as ‘‘significant’’ 
and the information in the requests to 
obtain confidential cave information 
will be used to decide whether to grant 
access to this information. Response to 
the call for cave nominations is vol-
untary. No action may be taken 
against a person for refusing to supply 
the information requested. Response to 
the information requirements for ob-
taining confidential cave information 
is required to obtain a benefit in ac-
cordance with Section 5 of the Federal 
Cave Resources Protection Act of 1988 
(102 Stat. 4546; 16 U.S.C. 4301). 

(b) The public reporting burden is es-
timated to average 3 hours per re-
sponse for the cave nomination and 
one-half hour per response for the con-
fidential cave information request. The 
estimated response time for both of the 
information burdens includes time for 
reviewing instructions, searching exist-
ing data sources, gathering and main-
taining the data needed, and com-
pleting and reviewing the collection of 
information. Send comments regarding 
this burden estimate or any other as-

pect of this collection of information, 
including suggestions for reducing the 
burden, to Bureau of Land Manage-
ment Clearance Officer, WO–873, Mail 
Stop 401 LS, 1849 C Street NW., Wash-
ington, DC 20240; and the Office of Man-
agement and Budget, Paperwork Re-
duction Project 1004–0165/6, Wash-
ington, D.C. 20503. 

Subpart B—Cave Designation 

§ 37.11 Nomination, evaluation, and 
designation of significant caves. 

(a) Nominations for initial and subse-
quent listings. The authorized officer 
will give governmental agencies and 
the public, including those who utilize 
caves for scientific, educational, and 
recreational purposes, the opportunity 
to nominate potential significant 
caves. The authorized officer will give 
public notice, including a notice pub-
lished in the FEDERAL REGISTER, call-
ing for nominations for the initial list-
ing, including procedures for preparing 
and submitting the nominations. 
Nominations for subsequent listings 
will be accepted from governmental 
agencies and the public by the agency 
that manages the land where the cave 
is located as new cave discoveries are 
made or as new information becomes 
available. Nominations not approved 
for designation during the listing proc-
ess may be resubmitted if better docu-
mentation or new information becomes 
available. 

(b) Evaluation for initial and subse-
quent listings. The evaluation of the 
nominations for significant caves will 
be carried out in consultation with in-
dividuals and organizations interested 
in the management and use of cave re-
sources, within the limits imposed by 
the confidentiality provisions of § 37.12 
of this part. Nominations will be evalu-
ated using the criteria in § 37.11(c). 

(c) Criteria for significant caves. A sig-
nificant cave on Federal lands shall 
possess one or more of the following 
features, characteristics, or values. 

(1) Biota. The cave provides seasonal 
or yearlong habitat for organisms or 
animals, or contains species or sub-
species of flora or fauna that are native 
to caves, or are sensitive to disturb-
ance, or are found on State or Federal 
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sensitive, threatened, or endangered 
species lists. 

(2) Cultural. The cave contains his-
toric properties or archaeological re-
sources (as described in 36 CFR 60.4 and 
43 CFR 7.3) or other features that are 
included in or eligible for inclusion in 
the National Register of Historic 
Places because of their research impor-
tance for history or prehistory, histor-
ical associations, or other historical or 
traditional significance. 

(3) Geologic/Mineralogic/Paleontologic. 
The cave possesses one or more of the 
following features: 

(i) Geologic or mineralogic features 
that are fragile, or that exhibit inter-
esting formation processes, or that are 
otherwise useful for study. 

(ii) Deposits of sediments or features 
useful for evaluating past events. 

(iii) Paleontologic resources with po-
tential to contribute useful edu-
cational and scientific information. 

(4) Hydrologic. The cave is a part of a 
hydrologic system or contains water 
that is important to humans, biota, or 
development of cave resources. 

(5) Recreational. The cave provides or 
could provide recreational opportuni-
ties or scenic values. 

(6) Educational or Scientific. The cave 
offers opportunities for educational or 
scientific use; or, the cave is virtually 
in a pristine state, lacking evidence f 
contemporary human disturbance or 
impact; or, the length, volume, total 
depth, pit depth, height, or similar 
measurements are notable. 

(d) National Park Service policy. The 
policy of the National Park Service, 
pursuant to its Organic Act of 1916 (16 
U.S.C. 1, et seq.) and Management Poli-
cies (Chapter 4:20, Dec. 1988), is that all 
caves are afforded protection and will 
be managed in compliance with ap-
proved resource management plans. 
Accordingly, all caves on National 
Park Service-administered lands are 
deemed to fall within the definition of 
‘‘significant cave.’’ 

(e) Special management areas. Within 
special management areas that are des-
ignated wholly or in part due to cave 
resources found therein, all caves with-
in the so-designated special manage-
ment area shall be determined to be 
significant. 

(f) Designation and documentation. If 
the authorized officer determines that 
a cave nominated and evaluated under 
paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section 
meets one or more of the criteria in 
paragraph (c), the authorized officer 
will designate the cave as significant. 
The authorized officer will designate 
all caves identified in paragraphs (d) 
and (e) of this section to be significant. 
The authorized officer will notify the 
nominating party of the results of the 
evaluation and designation. Each agen-
cy Field Office will retain appropriate 
documentation for all significant caves 
located within its administrative 
boundaries. At a minimum, docu-
mentation shall include a statement of 
finding signed and dated by the author-
ized officer, and the information used 
to make the determination. This docu-
mentation will be retained as a perma-
nent record in accordance with the 
confidentiality provision in § 37.12 of 
this part. 

(g) Decision final. Decisions to des-
ignate or not designate a cave as sig-
nificant are made at the sole discretion 
of the authorized officer and are not 
subject to further administrative re-
view or appeal under 43 CFR part 4. 

(h) If a cave is determined to be sig-
nificant, its entire extent, including 
passages not mapped or discovered at 
the time of the determination, is 
deemed significant. This includes caves 
that extend from lands managed by 
any Federal agency into lands managed 
by one or more other bureaus or agen-
cies of the Department of the Interior, 
as well as caves initially believed to be 
separate for which interconnecting pas-
sages are discovered after significance 
is determined. 

§ 37.12 Confidentiality of cave location 
information. 

(a) Information disclosure. No Depart-
ment of the Interior employee shall 
disclose information that could be used 
to determine the location of any sig-
nificant cave or cave under consider-
ation for determination, unless the au-
thorized officer determines that disclo-
sure will further the purposes of the 
Act and will not create a substantial 
risk to cave resources of harm, theft, 
or destruction. 
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